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PARISH CLERK: Sara Archer, 204 Monkton St, Monkton, Ramsgate, Kent CT12 4JN 
Tel:01843 821989    E: clerk@monktonparish.co.uk  

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 
6th March 2023 at 7:00pm Monkton Methodist Church

Present	Parish Councillors Gilly Brown – Chair [GB], Davina Ransom [DR], Steve Bennett [SB], Jason Button [JB]

In Attendance	Sara Archer – Clerk, District Councillor Abi Smith, KCC Cllr Derek Crow-Brown, plus 18 members of the public.		
	

71/22-23	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
Apologies were received from District Cllr Reece Pugh & Community Warden Karl Aylett.
	
72/22-23            	DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS 
		None declared.

73/22-23	PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
Item 78/22-23 (c) was brought forward and included in this section of the agenda.
Thanks were expressed to the organisers of the protest held on 25th February.  
It was noted there was major concern raised by residents with regard to the proposed highways scheme at the Heyhill development site.
A resident suggested that a series of proposals which are more acceptable to the Village could be put forward to the developers for consideration in place of the current design.
It was agreed the prioritised width restriction scheme for the Heyhill location seems to create more challenges than solutions.  A foremost concern was the air quality outside of the School.  It was also questioned whether the seasonal farm and caravan park traffic had been taken into account.
Alternative suggestions by the resident included:
- Offset mini roundabout rather than the width restrictor.
- Introduction of a 20mph zone on Monkton Street to slow traffic and improves air quality. Slower traffic reduces the risk of collision. 
- An integrated transport plan to reduce traffic flow through Monkton. Including a reintroduction of a reliable bus service particularly at peak times of travel. This takes cars off the road and helps to improve air quality.   
- Some form of Public High Speed EV charging points (up to 150kw).
All of these to be paid for by the developer as a planning condition.
The Chair of the Resident’s Association advised she had written to the Development Agreement Team at KCC, the details would be passed to the Clerk to enable the Parish Council to register their own interest.
A resident put forward the idea of conducting a survey of cars already parked in the Village to project a forecast of the actual parking requirement and potentially develop a car park at the School.
Another resident with relevant experience advised of the process surrounding the approval of a highways scheme.  A stage 2 traffic safety audit would be implemented, and changes to the parking would be made under a traffic regulation order.  It is not a statutory requirement for the Parish Council to be consulted on the safety order, however, notification of the traffic regulation order consultation could be sought from the Developments Agreement Manager.  Residents were strongly encouraged to submit their comments at this stage.  Confirmation of how the parking spaces allocated at Heyhill would be enforced for resident parking would also be requested.  
Consideration would be given for the Parish Council to instruct an Independent Safety Audit.

74/22-23	MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
It was resolved to accept the minutes of the previous Parish Council meeting held on 9th January 2023 as a true record.  These were proposed by Cllr Ransom and Seconded by Cllr Bennett and duly signed by the Chair of the meeting.
 		
75/22-23	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
Cllr Brown thanked the Chair of the Residents Association, Councillors Abi Smith, Derek Crow Brown, and Reece Pugh, and the many villagers and other local residents who supported the Heyhill protest, including MP Sir Roger Gale.  It was a pleasure to witness the active community and Parish Council working together.
Cllr Brown explained that due to other commitments, Cllr Chris Ransom had decided stand down from his position in January.  He was wished well, thanked for his contribution to Parish Council matters and recognised that he always brought an interesting angle to discussions.
It was confirmed that all remaining Councillors would be restanding at the elections in May.
Cllr Brown offered a summary of the previous four year term which was primarily dominated by planning matters.  The Parish Council had fought hard to oppose development that went against planning policy and endeavoured to negotiate the best outcomes for planning that satisfied policy.
Unfortunately in the last few years -  planning decisions across Thanet (and nationally) have been influenced by the so called ‘tilted balance’ argument -  because TDC had not demonstrated a 5 year supply of land for housing, thus, there is a presumption in favour of development.  The result is an unprecedented amount of greenfield development in Monkton and the surrounding other villages across Thanet. 
A new play area had been installed at the Recreation Ground which was much loved by the younger residents in the Village.
Huge improvements had been made to drainage system in Monkton, showing a reduction in road flooding and sewage outflows.
The Recreation Ground has also been subject to a ‘green transformation’ with significant tree planting and wild areas making a more enjoyable and bio-diverse area for villagers & wildlife to enjoy.
Cllr Brown thanked the other Parish Councillors for their hard work over the past 4 years, and the unstinting support from our District & County Councillors, with the exception of District Cllr David Hart who has disappointingly been quite conspicuous in his absence at meetings, contributing nothing to the village in his elected role as a District Councillor for the villages. 
Cllr Brown advised it had been her aim at the beginning of her Chairmanship:
to improve communication with villagers, be an effective, listening and proactive Parish Council and to make our District & County Councillors work hard on behalf of the residents, all of which had been achieved.

76/22-23	ELECTIONS
The meeting was advised of the process for the forthcoming elections to be held on 4th May.  Further information and queries could be directed to the Clerk or any existing Parish Councillor.  Residents were reminded that proof of ID was now required to be able to vote.

77/22-23	FINANCIAL MATTERS
		a)  Members resolved to approve the Schedule of Payments below, which had been previously circulated.  		This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Ransom. 
		ICO - Renewal Fee	  £40.00 
S. Archer - Clerk's salary & expenses	 
T. Marsh - Christmas Tree  £310.00 
St Mary Magdalene - Newsletter contribution £325.00 
D. Buckett - Audit fees (2021/22)	 £372.50 
S. Archer - Clerk's salary & expenses	 
	
b) The banking reconciliations for November/December/January/February were approved.
This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Ransom

c)  The Chair offered an explanation of the Section 106 payment contribution.  It was noted that the developer contributions were to be used to upgrade and add equipment to the facilities at the Recreation Ground.  Coles Yard would be contributing £16,625 and Heyhill £42,875. 
		
d)  The quotes to upgrade the CCTV equipment had been previously circulated to the Parish Councillors.  It was agreed that due to the forthcoming elections, the decision would be deferred to the next meeting. 

e)  The contribution of £325 towards the village newsletter was noted and approved.
This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Ransom

78/22-23	PLANNING 	  					   
		a)  To note Planning Applications:
		TPO/TH/23/0274 - 2 Monkton Manor , Monkton Street, Monkton
TH/TPO/4(2004) - 1No Silver Birch (T1) - Crown reduce by approximately 3m
No objections noted. Defer to TDC Planning Officer
FH/TH/23/0095 - Caxton , Seamark Road, Birchington
Erection of a projecting first floor rear extension with steel supporting frame.
Concerns raised by neighbour regarding overlooking noted.  Defer to TDC Planning Officer
F/TH/23/0089 - Land Adjacent 198, Monkton Street, Monkton
Removal of condition 8 of planning permission F/TH/21/1877 for the "Erection of a two storey 3-bed dwelling with associated parking and landscaping" to allow for the retention of a telegraph pole and alteration to vehicular access
Requirement of a minimum of one off street parking space per property suggested
PN12/TH/23/0045 - Unit 1, Watson Yard, Monkton
Application to apply for a determination as to whether the prior approval of the local planning authority is required in respect of installation of Installation of 500 no. x 460 w roof mounted solar PV panels
		Defer to TDC Planning Officer

b)  OL/TH/22/0713 - Land Rear Of 62, Monkton Street, Monkton **APPLICATION PLANS AMENDED **
Outline application with all matters reserved for the erection of 2No 3bed semi detached dwellings with associated access and parking 	REFUSED
F/TH/22/1231 1 Watson Yard, Monkton, Kent, CT12 5HL	
Retrospective application for erection of silo and filter unit 	PENDING

c)  The recent protest held on 25th February 2023 regarding planning application OL/TH/21/0761 - Land Rear Of 92 To 102 Monkton Street Monkton Kent (Heyhill) and the proposed road scheme had been noted during item 73/22-23.

79/22-23	INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
		To receive updates for the following:
a)  County Councillor – 	
Cllr Derek Crow-Brown submitted the following report:
There has recently been a government consultation, seeking views on a proposed approach to updating to the National Planning Policy Framework.
Given KCC has an infrastructure first policy, having attended a recent post planning meeting seeking councillor views on the consultation, I alerted their strategic planners as to the major break down of infrastructure in Thanet. Most importantly the numerous utility road works across Thanet, causing traffic chaos and numerous water outages in the Broadstairs area. Moreover, the long term closure of Monkton Street leading to traffic chaos exiting Tothill Street in Minster.
The strategic team will investigate the issues in Thanet, especially the water outages in Broadstairs and submit to central government.
Ukraine: One Year
Following the recent first anniversary of the Russian invasion of Ukraine, we can be proud of Kent’s response to this humanitarian crisis, with 3,209 Ukrainians having been hosted in the county (at present, 1,889 are staying with 905 sponsors; others have already moved on into other accommodation or returned to Ukraine).
KCC has played a vital role in supporting this, and we continue to do so. Given the uncertainty over the course of the war, we are working with our District and Borough colleagues to secure longer[1]term housing options for our Ukrainian guests. In addition, before Christmas we brought forward a package of enhanced support for hosts, moving ahead of many other councils. Given that the government has continued support for the Homes for Ukraine scheme into 2023-24, but at lower levels for councils, we are reviewing our offer for the new financial year.
Highways and potholes
The severe winter conditions have led to a fivefold increase in pothole reports. Officers are working flat out to respond to this, although some more lasting repairs cannot be made during winter weather conditions. Nonetheless, work is under way to address the damage, I recently witnessed evidence of repair work in the Westgate and between Minster and Cliffsend.

b)  District Councillors – 
Cllr Abi Smith advised she had raised concerns regarding Southern Water and the recent outages suffered by residents in the District.  Southern Water are non-statutory consultees for planning applications but are able to submit their comments which are rarely constructive.  They have been summonsed to attend a public meeting at TDC and pressure will continue to ensure improvements and accountability are accepted.
The TDC response to the National Planning Policy Framework consultation had been positive. 

Cllr Reece Pugh was not able to attend however, he submitted the following report:
I am working with Cllr Crow-Brown on trying to resolve the issue of the narrowing of Monkton Street as a result of the Heyhill planning application being granted permission. I know that Sir Roger is writing to the Secretary of State specifically about the Heyhill land and asking him to intervene. TDC is currently exploring whether we can remove all agricultural land from the Local Plan, irrespective of whether or not it has already been granted permission to be built on.

c) The Chairman reiterated her thanks to the District and County Councillors for their ongoing support.
 
d)  Parish Councillors – 
Cllr Brown had attended a Thanet Area Committee meeting but nothing further to report that was relevant to Monkton.

e)  PCSO – No report.  The Clerk advised she had submitted a formal complaint regarding his non-attendance, and received a response from the Supervising Officer.  PCSO Greenleaf had since made contact once, reporting he had visited the Village to monitor school parking and spoke to the Headteacher, no issues were evident at the time of his visit which was supported by the Headteacher.

f)  Community Warden – Karl Aylett was unable to attend, however, he submitted the following report:
		Unfortunately I am unable to attend 
I will be at a conference to highlight the work we have been doing with loneliness and isolation, the three year community connector project is coming to an end and I will be returning to my role as community warden full time at the end of March as I have been splitting my time between the two roles effectively part time in both.
The community warden service is facing budget cutback’s we have started a consultation process in order to save £1 million from our budget which at the moment is around £2.2 million, I do not know at this point how this will affect the warden service but as you can appreciate  virtually halving  our budget will have an effect, I will endeavour to keep you informed as I know more. 
I have regularly visited Monkton during the past month, I have not received any phone calls or enquiries from residents.

80/22-23	PLAY AREA
a) A written inspection report had been completed with no issues of concern.  A self-closing mechanism for the gate was being explored by Cllr Bennett.						Action SB

81/22-23     	MONKTON FOOTBALL CLUB
The Chair noted the improvements made by the Football Club.  Speed awareness signs had been erected along the access track, which included ‘no parking’ indicators and a further sign to emphasise that no cars should be parked at the entrance to the access road as it was private property had also been installed.  Cones were being used to prevent parking along the access track on match days.  The efforts to address the parking/speed issues were appreciated.

82/22-23	HIGHWAYS
- The damaged road signs at Millers Lane had been replaced.
- A leaking drain on the A28 adjacent to the junction with Millers Lane had been repaired.
- The potholes and sunken road opposite 138 Monkton St had been reported and would be repaired in due course following a delay due to parking obstructions.
- The barriers at the White Stag had been reported to KCC and would be removed.

83/22-23	MONKTON STOCKS
Canon Gausden had contacted the Parish council with regard to the maintenance of the stocks located adjacent to the Church front wall.  The Clerk had made enquiries with Historic England for advice as the stocks were listed.  Further advice was being sought and an update would be given at the next meeting.
											Action SA

84/22-23	KING’S CORONATION
Cllr Button advised that fireworks had been arranged for the evening of Sunday 7th May.  The Football Club had been approached to provide refreshments and a torchlit parade with music would lead to the lighting of the beacon. 
It was confirmed that the Village Hall Committee would be screening the Coronation at the Village Hall on 6th May.

85/22-23	POLICY REVIEW
The following policies were circulated and reviewed.  No comments were made therefore they were approved accordingly: Risk Management Statement, Media & Communications, Freedom of Information
Proposed: Cllr Brown, Seconded: Cllr Bennett

86/22-23	DATES OF THE NEXT MEETINGS
The next meeting would be held on Monday 15th May 2023, 7:00pm in the Methodist Church.
This will be the Annual Parish Meeting and Annual Meeting of the Parish Council.

Future Dates for 2023:
3rd July, 4th Sept, 6th Nov



The meeting was closed by the Chairman at 8:30pm.



                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
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